Full Faculty Meeting Agenda
Monday, February 26, 2018
3:30 PM
UC Auditorium

[bookmark: _GoBack]Meeting called to order by Gretchen Potts
Approval of Minutes from 09/26/2017
Potts – The first thing we have is approval of the minutes from the last meeting.  Would anyone like to move approval of the minutes.
Crawford – 1st, Townsend 2nd 
Are there any corrections of changes to the minutes from the last meeting? (none were offered)
Motion approved by unanimous voice vote

Administrative Reports
Potts – The first administrative report is from the Provost’s Office. The Provost is out of town so Eva (Lewis) is going to present.

Lewis – Thank you for inviting me. I am a going to present the General Education Assessment Update. 

 
Just to give background, in 2014, a lot of work was done to develop a redesigned general education program. That resulted in 5 Goals, 7 Categories and sub-categories, and a revamp of the GE certification and recertification process. There was a lot of good, strong work done in this gen ed process. In 2016, Provost Ainsworth asked for re-evaluation of the gen ed program. He asked for volunteers. The committee started in 2016 and has continued in 2017 and 2018. This year we also gathered student and community input. People are really interested in GE. We have used the AAC&U essential learning outcomes (ELOs) and the SACSCOC prinples for general education as a base line for gen ed offerings. What has emerged is two components.










The Gen Ed Steering Committee is focusing on Visioning for the Gen Ed program to enhance student engagement and to emphasize the important role of Gen Ed in the curriculum. They are still working on that and a report to summarize their thoughts at the end of the semester. Dr. Dooley wanted me to focus on the learning asssesment for effectiveness and improvement. The committee has not worked on this in great detail. They are related. Any time you do planning, you should determine how you are going to do assessement to track and monitor progress. It has not been a big focus. However, the timeline for SACSCOC accreditation is forcing us to look at this in a very practical way and a little more quickly.
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We are due for a SACSCOC Decennial Review in 2022. We will be visited by a committee in the spring for our reaffirmation. In order to be prepared for that visit, in September of 2021, we will have to submit our compliance certificate. There currently are 63 standards in the SACS principles. One of those deals with program outcomes evaluation and gen ed program outcome evaluation and assessment. The requirement is for us to provide two full cycles of assessment and evidence that we used the results of that assessment for improvement. So we have to start our assessment in 2019. Therefore in 2018, we have to decide how we are going to assess gen ed learning outcomes. 




We are honoring the 2014 Gen Ed Framework. The steering committee has looked at how to align the 5 broad gen ed outcomes to the AAC&U ELO’s VALUE rubrics. Those rubrics were developed in 2009. They have been studied extensively. We thought that was a good place to assess those broad learning outcomes. In Fall 2018, we have to look at how to map courses to the broad gen ed outcomes. We have to identify student work and how we will assess it. We have also talked about whether the gen ed committee would do this in addition to the certification process. Seems like a lot for that group of people to do. So we have also talked about a using a method similar to the CAT scoring model. We use this for Think Achieve critical thinking. It is a model used pretty broadly for assessing gen ed learning outcomes. It is a process where a group of faculty get together around a rubric and assess student work and report on the results. Those faculty are paid for their time. In Spring of 2019, we will continue to collect student work, piloting the assessment process, and testing our assumptions to see if it will work. In 2019, we have to have a solid framework for the assessment to move forward.




We have had two faculty senate meetings that discussed Gen Ed. Here are the links, as well as, the general education steering committee webpage. We continue to make revisions to the webpage so it is updated. There is a lot of good information from last year’s committee as well as from this year’s group. That is all I have. Are there any questions or comments? (none were asked)

Potts – Thank you – The next Administrative report is from Business and Financial Affairs. Tyler Forrest is going to speak on the tuition model that is coming up.

Forrest – I am bringing to you a topic that many of you have probably heard about. The 15/4 tuition model has been discussed for a number of years. It has been making its way across the state so almost every university has a similar model or a premium for the 13th, 14th and 15th hours. Chancellor Angle and his executive team have supported this for a while. I just want to walk you through this briefly then open it up to questions. This is a presentation that is intended to be shared with the Board of Trustees in their March meeting.




Why on earth would we go to a 4 year tuition model? 26.3 percent of our students graduate in 4 years. Obviously, this is a number that we want to go up gradually. On the financial side and the academic side, we want to see this as high as possible.  It has been going up but we can always do better. 


So what would the model be? You would take 15 hours per semester and graduate in 4 years. Implementation will begin in the Fall of 2019 with a full year to communicate this to students. We do not want to spring this on students. There will be no additional cost beyond 15 hours. There would be an increase in annual income of approximately $6.7 million by the 3rd year of implementation. The next slide shows the increase in the maintenace fee each year with the gradual implementation of this model.
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What would the implementation look like? No changes for current students. The new model would start in the Fall of 2019 for all new students. This would include transfer students. In year 1,  those students would pay for 13 hours.  In year 2, they woud pay for 14 hours and in year 3, they would pay for 15 hours. A lot of universities, including Knoxville, have implemented it as 15 hours in year one. We thought it was better to phase it in over time to have less of an impact for students and develop the pipeline for the courses to be available for the students to progress. If approved, it would be subject to a HEPI (Higher Education Price Index) rate increase. We are estimating this year it will be two percent. In this proposal, we are saying we would not go greater than three percent. By the Fall of 2022, all students would be paying for 15 credit hours. What would these funds be used for? The most important will be making sure the courses needed to graduate are available and removing any barriers to progression such as bottleneck courses. … (see slide above for list) …. An increase in need-based scholarships particularly for the two middle income brackets. 



So why is it better for students? They will spend less on their education if the get out in 4 years instead of 5 or 6 years. … (see slide above) … If you look at our current data, students taking 12-14 hours have an average GPA of 3.00 while students taking 15+ hours have an average first term GPA of 3.29. 
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If you look at the approximate tuition and fees that you would pay, in 4 years it would be about $34,000. By the time you get to year 5, the tuition cost is $43,000. The national average salary is $44,000. So you have lost about $52, 000 by extending your education an additional year. If you go up to 8 years, you could have lost $211,000. So the opportunity cost is very substantial. This slide speaks to the middle income bracket students. A lot of aid goes to students in the first quartile. The second and third quartile families are particularly squeezed by any type of tuition increase. So these scholarship dollars would be targeted to those groups.
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Obviously, investing in scholarships is particularly important in this program. In the first year, we would target $160,000. That would increase to $415,000 in year two and $965,000 in the third year of implementation. It is also better for the University. … (See slide above) …
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Are we still going to be competitive? We currently think we will definitely be competitive. The slide shows were we are now and where we will be in each year of implementation. Keep in mind that the fees from the other univeristies will also go up. We expect to be in the upper middle of the pack instead of where we are now in the lower end of the pack. The national average for students with a Bachelors Degree is 30.4%, In Tennessee, it is 24.9%. The more we can put into the pipeline, the more we can influence the Tennessee percentage. 
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In 2011, the number of degrees awarded was 1797 that inceased to 2522 in 2016. But there is obviously more work to be done and more work to be done to get students out in 4 years. Which is why this proposal is out here today. I would like to open it up for any questions. 

Question – I have a big problem with the data you showed that students taking 15 hours have higher GPAs. I think that is a spurious relationship. I think quality students are more likely to have higher GPAs and take more credit hours. How are you going to acount for students who are making satisfactory progress toward a degree but perhaps because they come into college lacking skills that other students have, they are much more suited for a 5 year plan taking 12 hours per semester? I think you will find that many students will still take 12 hours but will end up paying for 15 credit hours and will still take 5 or 6 years. 

Forrest – I think you raise a great point. That is definitely something that has been considered. I think there are others in the room who might be able to answer that question better than myself. 

Freeman (Yancy, Vice Chancellor Enrollment Management) -  Part of the money this change generates will but used to go to those students who really have difficulty paying for the increase. We think we can direct some of those funds to help those students to offset the cost. We know we will have some students who fall into that category but we feel it is important to do what we can to encourage students to take 15 hours so that they can get out in 4 years.

Question – I want to make sure I am understanding this. You said that by 2022 all students would be required to pay for 15 hours. Does this mean there will be no part-time students? 

Forrest – Let me clarify. All fulltime students will pay for 15 hours. Once you hit the 12 hour threshold, you are considered a fulltime student. 

Question (Matt Mathews)– Is there a reason we would not consider a sliding scale like Austin Peay which runs up to 21 hours? Why would  we stop at 15?

Forrest – That is definitely a possibility. That scale is more diluted per credit hour between hours 13 through 21. It is not as aggressive toward progressing students. That is the primary reason to use this model instead of that model.

Freeman – This model aligns us with the 30, 60, and 90 hour marks which are expected for a student to graduate in 4 years.

Question – In our department, there are issues with getting students into the classes they need at the time that they need them. If they can not get into a needed class and have to take it in the summer, will they get credit for that?

Freeman – We have had some meetings with the Deans and will continue to meet with Department Heads to address this issue. If we are going to charge for 15 hours, we have to make sure the students can actually get 15 hours. We will have to closely monitor waitlists. If we know that a certain set of courses closes, how do we begin offering enough of those classes at the beginning of registration to accomadate all the students? Perhaps as one section closes, another will open.  How do we communicate with students about additional sections that are opening? Our goal is to make sure that we can provide 15 hours for any student who is interested in enrolling in 15 hours. The summer piece to this will be to help students who might want to get ahead. Perhaps, they want to take a difficult class in the summer. If they want to do this, we want to give that opportunity. We will continue to have these conversations with the Deans and  we will roll some information out to the Department Heads as well so that we can make sure we are not missing anything.

Question (Gavin Townsend) – Did the committee consider if a student pays for 15 hours but could only take 12 hours in the Fall for whatever reason and again the next semester pays for 15 hours but can only take 12 hours, could the university provide six hours in the summer at no additional expense? This would make summer school free because we could not accommadate them in the Fall and Spring Semester.

Forrest – That has not really been discussed because we are concentrating on getting students to hit the meet the 30, 60 and 90 metrics. 

Freeman – When you are dealing with thousands of students and the drops and adds that occur up through the second week of classes, it gets really tough to say okay you took 12 hours last semester and 12 hours this semester so you will get 6 hours for free. Then what if the student decides to go to a transient institution. What do you do with the 6 hours, do you apply it to the next Fall? It makes if difficult to explain to students and to track and keep up with.

Potts – Other Questions? (none were asked)

Faculty Senate Report

Potts – I have summarized what we have been doing since the last meeting. 
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We implemented Summary Senate Minutes that you have been receiving. This is to communicate with you faster what is going on in Faculty Senate. We try to get it out the Monday or Tuesday the week after the meeting. Please read through it. If there is anything you have questions about, please contact your Senator. They are there to represent your interests. They can either answer your questions or bring your questions to a meeting. The Course Learning Evaluation Pilot which began in the Fall will continue this Spring. They will do an assessment of that in the Fall to see if it should be implemented campus wide. The committee decided they would like to have a full year of data to examine before implementing it. Every meeting we approve curriculum proposals. So far we have reviewed and voted on 55 proposals. In October, the full faculty approved the faculty handbook. We also, as a senate, voted on revisions to the honor code. We also asked you for feedback on the possible changes to the BOT Tenure Policy and the UT Free Speech Policy.
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In November, the handbook was approved by the UT-System and it will be implemented August 1st, 2018. The Budget and Economic Status Committee has presented twice and will be presenting again to faculty senate. They presented data on how the merit pay was determined. That data is posted on our website. The Student Development Office came to us in November and asked us to review the Student Code of Conduct. It had not been significantly updated in over 20 years. That will go to the Board for approval in March. The ORP had a withdrawal restriction by state law stating you could not withdrawal one hundred percent of your funds and transfer it to another fund. There is currently a bill to remove that restriction. The only people subject to this restriction are education employees. We wrote/approved a resolution that supported the removal of the restriction. In addition to this change, the Legislature also added into the bill that the State would handle our 403b. It is currently handled by the UT System. The 401k and 527 are handled by the State of Tennessee but for some reason the 403b has been handled by the UT System. Most of the Faculty Senate Presidents did not have an issue with that. The third item in the bill was something we did have concern about. They are going to remove the requirement that the ORP have at least 2 options but not more than 3. We are concerned that we may only end up with one choice. They say it is a fee based reason and will make it better for us. We are not sure how a competitive market gets better with only one choice. We have voiced our concern over this as well as the other Faculty Senate Presidents across the State.  Does anyone have any questions about that?

Brown, Richard (Executive Vice Chancellor Finance and Administration) – They are talking about doing a competitive bid to select a single provider. Competitive bidding often will bring better benefits.

Potts – Our concern is that the cheaper bidder is not always the best bidder. Quality is also important. The Handbook Committee got back together in January. Because of the Handbook approval, there were also changes that need to be done to the Faculty Senate Bylaws. Every month they have been bringing the Senate changes to the Bylaws. The BESC came back and gave us some data on equity adjustments. There is a report and excel file on the adjustments posted on the website. I believe the goal was to bring every faculty member to 85 percent. 

Brown – At least 85 percent of the market for that discipline.

Potts – The UT Tenure Survey results are posted on the website. We had over 500 faculty across the system complete the survey. From that and from what we did in October, the BOT have made some tenure policy revisions. Those are continuing right now. You can also read about those on our website. The significant things that you should be aware of are that everyone would be reviewed at 6 years for tenure and it will only go the Presidents. It will not be reviewed at the Board of Trustee level. If someone were to go up early for tenure, their dossier would be reviewed by the Board of Trustees. It also adds a 6 year annual post tenure review. I will tell you that policy is changing daily. It is posted on our website but I am not sure the policy revisions will be the same by the time the BOT votes on it. Our big concern is that they are suggesting a 6 year annual post tenure review but it is very nebulous and not well defined on how it will be done. We have suggested that instead of putting it in the policy right now, they make a resolution that they are going to do it. The BOT could possibly change its makeup. The Governor has proposed in the Focus Act, that the BOT would go from 26 down to 9 members and each regional campus would have an advisory board. The advisory board would meet with the Chancellor who would speak to the new BOT. The new BOT would not have a faculty or student voting member. We expressed concern about this and the Senate passed a resolution on this in the last meeting. Does anyone have any questions? (none were asked)


New Business
New Faculty Introductions

Liedtka, Theresa (Dean of the Library) - introduced the following new faculty:
Basil Considine – Writing and Communication
Elisabeth Ferguson – Desk and Patron Experience
Becky Nasadowski - Studio

Wheatley, Kathy (College of Business) – introduced the following new faculty:
Steven Layne – Management
Adam Wolcott – Marketing and Entrepreneurship

Crawford, Beth (College of Health and Professional Studies) - introduced the following new faculty:
Dr. Mark Stoutenberg – Health and Human Performance
Dr. Amber Roache – Nursing
Professor Pamela Camp – Nursing
Professor Mary Jo Blanton – Nursing
Professor Mary Andrews - School of Professional Studies/Social Work
Dr. Cindy Poole - Occupational Therapy
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Learning Management System (LMS)
Potts – I wanted you to be aware that the university is considering a change in the LMS. Blackboard is our current platform for UTC Learn. The Walker Center is currently working on a survey. You will probably get a link tomorrow. The survey should only take 5 minutes. It will ask how you currently use the LMS and your level of satisfaction.

Elections
Potts – You should have received an email announcing that we are voting on the President-Elect. Just to remind you how our system works, one year you serve as President-Elect, one year you serve as President, and one year you serve as Past President. That voting is now open on UTC Learn. It closes on Monday, March 5th at 5 PM. Please go into UTC Learn and vote. You can even do it on your phone with the Blackboard App. Our two candidates are: Deborah McAllister from the School of Education and Jamie Harvey from Health and Human Performance.  In addition, once those elections are over, we need to populate the Senate’s open positions. You will receive an email either from Steve Ray or Burch (Oglesby). They are both responsible for running the At-Large Elections. At-Large seats can be filled from any College on Campus.   We currently need two full professors, those are two year terms, and one non-tenure track which is also a two year term. We will be accepting nominations and you can self-nominate. You learn a lot about the university by serving on the Senate. 
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Once those elections are done, we will need to run divisional elections. The divisions are currently working on the process. You can see what we need listed on the slide. These are all two year terms unless otherwise noted. Does anyone have any questions on elections?

Question (Matt Mathews) – Are there any changes to the counts in the divisions?

Potts – The way this works is that we go with the current counts. I ran those in November or December of last year to make sure.  In the fall, if you have too many, you keep them. If you do not have enough, you get more.

Carolyn Thompson and Roger Brown Service Award
Potts – One of the few awards that the Faculty Senate administers is the Carolyn Thompson and Roger Brown Service Award. Dr. Brown was our Chancellor before Dr. Angle and Carolyn Thompson was his wife. The requirements for the award … (see slide above). We are getting ready to make the call for nominations. 



That call will come from Steve Ray, our President-Elect.  He will probably wait until closer to the deadline. However, you may go ahead and send your nominations to Steve Ray. The deadline will be March 21st at 5 PM. You will need… (see slide above).  Please consider nominating if you have a colleague who is worthy of the award.

Faculty Concerns
Potts – If you are uncomfortable stating your concern in this audience, you can certainly email me and I will keep your questions anonymous and get an answer for you. Are there any faculty concerns? (none were brought forward)

Announcements
Potts – We just have a few announcements: On your way in, we asked you to sign a sympathy card for Provost Ainsworth. His Father passed away this past weekend. Which is one of the reasons, we had to cancel the retirement reception we had planned. Since we are not having the reception, we do have a gift. It is a photo album for Provost Ainsworth. That will be available in the Provost Office for you to stop by and sign. 

Retirement Reception for Provost Ainsworth: Tuesday, February 27 from 3 – 4:30 PM in Founders Hall Lobby (Was cancelled)
Faculty Awards Dinner: Tuesday, April 10 at 6:00 PM at Stratton Hall

Adjournment

Potts – Do  we have a motion for adjournment?

Mike Bell 1st, Nicholas Boѐr 2nd 

Potts – All in favor? Approved by voice vote
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Proposed New Tuition Model

•

Take 15, graduate in 4

•

All students pay for 15 hours by year 4

•

Implementation in Fall 2019

•
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•
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It’s Better for Students

•

Spend less on their education

•

Incur less debt

•

Opportunity costs

•

Begin their careers earlier

GPA Comparison

HoursEarned 12-14 Earned Hours 15+Hours

Freshman  

Cohort

First  

TermGPA

Cumulative  

Institutional  

GPA

First  

TermGPA

Cumulative  

Institutional  

GPA

2009 3.09 2.92 3.33 3.26

2010 3.11 2.93 3.37 3.22

2011 3.10 2.97 3.38 3.28

2012 3.03 2.90 3.34 3.23

2013 2.88 2.77 3.25 3.17

2014 2.97 2.88 3.25 3.19

2015 3.01 2.84 3.30 3.21

2016 2.97 2.84 3.33 3.24

2017 2.90 2.91 3.23 3.23

Average 3.00 2.88 3.29 3.22
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		2010		3.11		2.93		3.37		3.22

		2011		3.10		2.97		3.38		3.28

		2012		3.03		2.90		3.34		3.23

		2013		2.88		2.77		3.25		3.17

		2014		2.97		2.88		3.25		3.19

		2015		3.01		2.84		3.30		3.21

		2016		2.97		2.84		3.33		3.24

		2017		2.90		2.91		3.23		3.23

		Average		3.00		2.88		3.29		3.22
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